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MINUTES


SPECIAL MEETING

DECEMBER 17, 2007
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Waldo called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, and Mayor Waldo

Staff present:
Deputy Fire Chief Brandvold, City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, Police Chief Hitchcock, City Manager Holstine, Community Development Director Prince, Administrative Services Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, City Attorney Toppel

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Mayor Waldo proposed adding a resolution in memory of Clem Jones and recognition of the Brisbane Gladiators.

CM Barnes recommended moving Old Business Item E before Item A.

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PROCLAMATION AND PRESENTATIONS

A. Proclamation honoring Clem Jones

Mayor Waldo read a proclamation honoring the memory of Clem Jones, former mayor of Brisbane, Australia.  On behalf of the City, he extended his sincere condolences to Mr. Jones’ family and friends.

B. Recognizing the Brisbane Gladiators U-12 Girls Team for the 1007 Area 2B Champions Section Finalists

Mayor Waldo congratulated Alex Reyes, Richard Mathews, and Leslie Davis, the coaches of the Brisbane Gladiators, and invited them to come forward.  Ms. Davis thanked the City for recognizing the girls that played in the championship game of the section tournament.  She said the team played 14 games, and the players learned a great deal about teamwork and self-esteem.  She said she was proud to coach these girls, and she introduced and applauded each member of the team.

Mr. Reyes thanked the parents for their support.

Mayor Waldo and Councilmembers congratulated the Gladiators on their impressive season.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1
Lee Panza, Brisbane, said Mr. Clem Jones was a long-standing friend of Brisbane and had visited several times.  He noted that Mr. Jones maintained a close friendship with former Brisbane Mayor Bill Lawrence.  Mr. Panza stated that he was honored to be Mr. Jones’ house guest when he attended at Lions Club convention in Australia.

Mr. Panza recommended that the City do more than an honorary proclamation.  He suggested naming a facility like an athletic field after Mr. Jones.  He said one of Mr. Jones’ biggest causes was youth sports, and he accomplished a great deal in establishing youth sports clubs in Australia.

Caroline Moore, Brisbane, said she enjoys walking between the dog park and library, and she thanked the City for providing these amenities for its citizens.  She indicated she worked for HIP Housing, a non-profit organization serving San Mateo County.  On behalf of HIP Housing, she announced HIP’s seventh annual calendar contest featuring pictures of local school children’s homes.  Ms. Moore provided 2008 calendars for Councilmembers and people in the audience.

Ms. Moore stated that HIP Housing has a variety of affordable housing programs, and she invited members of the community in need to contact her for more information about these services.

Mayor Waldo thanked Ms. Moore for her remarks.
PROCLAMATION & PRESENTATIONS (Continued)


C.
Recognizing Mayor Steve Waldo for his service to the City of Brisbane

CM Barnes read a proclamation recognizing Mayor Waldo for his service to the City of Brisbane and presented him with an honorary gavel.

Mayor Waldo thanked CM Barnes and Councilmembers for recognizing him.

NEW BUSINESS

A.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2007-38 adopting the County of San Mateo’s Certification of Votes and declaring results of the General Municipal Election held on November 6, 2007
CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to adopt Resolution No. 2007-38 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

B. Administration of Oath of Office of newly elected Councilmembers

City Clerk Schroeder administered the oath of office to the newly elected Councilmembers, Steven Waldo and Cyril Bologoff.

C. Election of new Mayor and Mayor Pro Tem

CM Conway nominated CM Barnes for Mayor, and the nomination was seconded by CM Richardson.  There were no other nominations.  CM Barnes was unanimously elected Mayor.

CM Barnes nominated CM Richardson for Mayor Pro Tem.   The nomination was seconded by CM Conway.  There were no other nominations, and CM Richardson was unanimously elected Mayor Pro Tem.

D. Administration of Oath of Office to new Mayor and Mayor Pro Tem

City Clerk Schroeder administered the oath of office to CM Barnes, the new Mayor, and City of San Mateo Police Chief Susan Manheimer administered the oath of office to CM Richardson, the new Mayor Pro Tem.

At 7:53 p.m., the Council took a recess for refreshments.  Mayor Barnes reconvened the meeting at 8:10 p.m.
PRESENTATIONS (Continued)


A.
Bi-County Study Update

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault provided an update on the Bi-County Transportation Study approved by the City Council at its last meeting.  He said this cooperative effort began in 1999, and this study is a follow-up.  He introduced Chester Fung, Senior Transportation Planner, with the San Francisco County Transportation Authority and invited him to discuss the status of the study.

Mr. Fung expressed his appreciation to the City staff for their support and assistance.  He noted this study updates the 2002 analysis to incorporate changes and new developments.  Using a PowerPoint presentation, Mr. Fung pointed out the project area and identified some of the major projects proposed in San Francisco and San Mateo Counties.  He advised that these projects, taken together, would add almost 15,000 new housing units, as well as 500,000 square feet of commercial and retail development.  He said the purpose of the Bi-County Transportation Study is to identify the kinds of transportation needed to support this development.

Mr. Fung indicated that the Bi-County Study takes a regional look at impacts of proposed development, and then uses updated land use assumptions and demand models to predict likely impacts.  He said that information will be used to identify transportation projects and set regional priorities, and the list of priorities will lead to funding and implementation plans.  He noted the effort will require contributions from local, state, and federal government agencies as well as funds from the private sector.  Mr. Fung identified partner agencies in San Francisco and San Mateo Counties.

Mr. Fung reported that the Bi-County Study has already identified certain needs, some of which are already underway.  He stressed the importance of coordinating transportation projects such as the Geneva Avenue extension and 101 interchange, a regional MUNI connection point, and extension of MUNI’s Third Street light rail system to a multi-modal station.  For the future, he said, the study envisions expansion of Caltrain service as well as local street improvements and bicycle improvements that link to regional connection points.

Mr. Fung summarized the steps in the Bi-County Study and timeline.  He noted the final report will be ready in late spring.

Mayor Barnes and Councilmembers thanked Mr. Fung for his presentation.

OLD BUSINESS


E.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2007-36 adopting the proposed final Regional Housing Needs Allocation (RHNA) as part of the San Mateo County Sub-Region (Out of Order)

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to adopt Resolution No. 2007-36.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CM Conway pointed out that Mayor Barnes’ name needs to be inserted in place of Mayor Waldo.  City Clerk Schroeder indicated she would make the necessary changes.

A. Consider adoption of Uniform Codes

City Attorney Toppel recommended that the City Council adopt the latest versions of the building and fire codes.  He said the staff report includes responses to Council’s questions at the last meeting about the Fire Code.  He noted the responses clarify that 1-inch water meters would be needed for residential sprinklers; plastic pipe is allowed for residential structures, but not commercial; and references to “R-3” mean single-family.

City Attorney Toppel said Mayor Barnes had raised questions about the language in Section 1 of the findings, and he drew attention to a red-lined revised version.  He noted the unqualified statement in Paragraph A that every private street is inadequate was replaced with, “. . . may not be adequately constructed and maintained for access by the Fire Department.”  He clarified that the intent of Paragraph C was to refer to Brisbane’s need for mutual aid support in the case of a major fire or other emergency.  Mr. Toppel expressed concern that the existing wording could give an erroneous impression that the City’s response times are poor, and he proposed deleting that paragraph.

1.
Adopt Ordinance No. 525, waiving second reading, adopting the 2007 Edition of the California Fire Code and the 2006 Edition of the International Fire Code with certain local modifications and the additional language proposed.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to adopt Ordinance No. 525 as amended.  

CM Bologoff drew attention to Section 15.44.090 on Page 5 of the ordinance.  He said he understood that all fireworks, including “Safe and Sane” fireworks, were prohibited in Brisbane.  Deputy Fire Chief Brandvold stated that the code already prohibits all other fireworks.  He noted that state law gives cities the ability to allow “Safe and Sane.”  In doing research, the staff learned that Brisbane had never adopted an ordinance prohibiting “Safe and Sane” fireworks.

CM Bologoff asked what was meant by “floor markings,” as referred to in Section 15.44.100.  Deputy Fire Chief Brandvold said this provision applies to restaurants with hood and duct systems and fire suppression systems within the hood.  He explained that the purpose is to provide a record of what original equipment was approved so future modifications can be tracked and monitored.

CM Bologoff asked if the City charges fees for annual inspections of businesses.  Deputy Fire Chief Brandvold responded that there is no fee for an initial inspection.  He stated that the City charges re-inspection fees after a third inspection for the same item.

CM Bologoff noted that Item C on Page 7 refers to charging property owners on their tax bills, and he asked if the City had that authority.  City Attorney Toppel said the amounts are considered cost recovery, not assessments.

CM Bologoff confirmed that the Class A and B roofing mentioned on Page 7 were non-combustible types.

CM Bologoff noted the bottom of Page 7 refers to the “1994 General Plan,” and he asked if that should be changed to the updated version.  City Attorney Toppel observed that the City has not yet adopted the update, so the 1994 General Plan is still in effect.  Deputy Fire Chief Brandvold added that a simple ordinance amendment can be made once the new General Plan is adopted.

CM Bologoff commented that Page 8 indicates that above-ground fuel storage tanks are not allowed.  Deputy Fire Chief Brandvold said the existing language, which is being carried forward, refers to certain exceptions identified in the General Plan.

Mayor Barnes invited comments from members of the public.

Terry O’Connell asked that the City Council not waive the second reading and postpone adoption of the ordinance to allow further review on the impacts of specific Fire Code sections.  She said the Fire Code requires a 30-foot-wide fire buffer for all property owners in high-priority areas, which include Brisbane Acres.  She expressed her opinion that this kind of mass clearing will further degrade valuable habitat areas.  She recommended treating some areas of the City differently from other areas.

Ms. O’Connell noted that requiring property owners to maintain cleared areas could impose a financial hardship on some, forcing a sale of their parcels to developers.  She said the end result could be more large houses in fire-prone areas.  She urged the City to reconsider the fire buffer requirements.

Ms. O’Connell observed that the vegetation management report published on December 10 describes Brisbane’s summer weather pattern as having a moist marine influence, reducing fire danger in natural habitat areas.  She recommended further research on this issue.

City Attorney Toppel clarified that the clearance requirements apply to parcels with structures.  He said City-owned parcels are governed by the Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP), which authorizes removal of selected vegetation and requires coordination of habitat management efforts.  

City Attorney Toppel observed that the City has never required all property owners in Brisbane Acres to maintain 30-foot fire buffers.  He noted the City does require weed abatement and has removed some eucalyptus trees; in addition, the City requires a 30-foot buffer between homes and vegetation to protect public safety.  He added that this provision has been part of the Fire Code for many years.

Deputy Chief Brandvold advised that if the City does not adopt the proposed ordinance, the Fire Code will go into effect on January 1, 2008, but without any local amendments.  He recommended approving the code with the local modifications.

Mayor Barnes pointed out that the proposed language indicates the 30-foot clearance would apply to “any acreage,” not just land with structures.  He recommended changing this provision.

City Attorney Toppel suggested adding that an owner of acreage must maintain a fire buffer “when so directed by the fire marshal.”  He noted this gives the City the ability to address specific threats to public safety.

Ms. O’Connell expressed concern that requiring a fire buffer could force some property owners to sell their parcels.  City Attorney Toppel noted the Fire Code contains numerous provisions allowing the Fire Chief to make decisions based on his professional judgment about hazards.

City Attorney Toppel recommended that the City adopt the proposed amended code rather than allowing the state code to take effect in January.

CM Bologoff clarified that the City requires sprinklers for all new residences.  Deputy Fire Chief Brandvold confirmed that understanding and added that this requirement has been in place for the past several years.  CM Bologoff noted that a red-lined copy would be helpful to distinguish old and new provisions.

City Attorney Toppel proposed amending the last sentence of Paragraph D on Page 7 to say, “Any person who owns open acreage shall maintain a 30-foot fire break around the perimeter of his acreage when so directed by the fire marshal.”  The maker and seconder of the motion approved this amendment.

CM Bologoff observed that some provisions refer to the “fire marshal” and others refer to the “fire chief.”  He suggested using “fire marshal” throughout.  Deputy Fire Chief Brandvold confirmed that the fire marshal was the proper enforcement official.  Mayor Barnes pointed out an instance on Page 3.  City Attorney Toppel endorsed making this change throughout the ordinance.

Ken McIntire, San Bruno Mountain Watch, said most of his concerns had been addressed in the revised version of the ordinance.  Referring to Page 6, Section 15.44.120, he asked for clarification as to whether removal of waste material from combustible vegetation would include eucalyptus trees, which are very flammable.  Deputy Fire Chief Brandvold stated that this language appears in the existing code, and it does not authorize removal of eucalyptus trees.  He explained that eucalyptus trees, in their natural, living state, are not deemed a fire hazard, so there is no automatic mandate to remove them.

Mayor Barnes pointed out that the City has not enforced the provisions in that fashion.

Michele Salmon, Brisbane, expressed concern about enforcing the Fire Code provisions requiring removal of eucalyptus trees on private property.  She said many property owners would face huge tree-cutting bills that could force sale of their land.  She stated that she did not want to see the City use the provisions selectively and unfairly against property owners who are not yet developing their parcels.  Ms. Salmon pointed out that many areas of Brisbane are prone to landslides, and she urged caution about erosion impacts from tree removal.

Ms. Salmon recommended changing the 30-foot clearance requirement to better protect the sensitive habitat and ease burdens on property owners.

Mayor Barnes noted the City is under some constraints to pass an ordinance adopting local modifications; otherwise, the uniform Fire Code will automatically take effect on January 1, 2008 without local amendments.  He suggested approving the ordinance, replacing “fire chief” with “fire marshal” throughout; and specifying the fire marshal has discretion to require a 30-foot fire break around property perimeters in Section 15.44.120.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CM Conway said he would have a follow-up discussion with Ms. Salmon later.

CM Bologoff clarified that residential sprinkler systems require 1-inch meters, which means an additional cost for homeowners.



2.
Adopt Ordinance No. 526, waiving second reading, amending Title 15 of the Municipal Code to adopt the 2007 Edition of the Uniform Building Codes and amend or repeal various other sections of Title 15

City Attorney Toppel said there was a question at the last meeting about the composition of the board of appeals, and the staff determined the provision could be deleted because it is already included in state law.  He clarified that the board of appeals is five people with building code expertise appointed by the City Council.  He noted that the City of Brisbane has never had an occasion to use such a board of appeals, and none has ever been designated.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to adopt Ordinance No. 526 as proposed.  

Referring to Items C and D on Page 1, CM Bologoff noted that Brisbane has been trying to get away from a high-hazard fire rating for insurance purposes, and he questioned the need to include those provisions.  City Attorney Toppel stated that the Fire Code and Building Code have the same findings, so both codes would need to be changed if these provisions are deleted.  He said state law allows local jurisdictions to modify the building code to require sprinklers and other preventive measures based on findings of local topographic or climatic conditions.  He observed that the findings in the proposed ordinance reflect Brisbane’s particular circumstances justifying the modifications.

CM Bologoff noted the code requires activity on building permits within 180 days, although permits are valid for one year.  Doug Ryder, code enforcement officer, clarified that a building permit requires construction to begin within 180 days; if work has not started by then, the applicant can request a renewal for half the permit fee; after one year of no activity, an applicant would need to re-apply and pay the entire fee.

City Attorney Toppel noted that the proposed provisions actually extend the time periods in the uniform code.  He observed that Brisbane allows building permits to remain open as long as some activity is taking place.  

CM Bologoff suggested clarifying the timeframe in Item B.1 on Page 4.  City Attorney Toppel noted that provision applies to multiple permits.  Mayor Barnes observed that this language was included in the existing code.

Mayor Barnes asked the staff to meet with CM Bologoff to resolve his concerns.  He recommended that the City Council proceed to adopt the ordinance at this meeting, with the possibility of considering amendments later if necessary.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CM Bologoff pointed out a reference to “fire chief” in Item 3 on Page 5.  Councilmembers agreed that “fire marshal” should be used throughout both Ordinances 525 and 526.


B.
Consider adoption of Ordinance No. 524, adding a new Chapter 15.80 to Title 15 of the Municipal Code to establish Green Building Requirement

City Attorney Toppel said one issue was raised when Ordinance 524 was introduced, and he referred to some revised language to Section 15.80.080, dealing with compliance review.  He noted that Mayor Barnes had recommended not requiring post-construction certification by the architect or contractor to avoid creating new burdens on the property owner; instead, he suggested relying on as-built drawings showing implementation of green building measures.

City Attorney Toppel advised that he was informed by the staff that the City does not always require as-built drawings, so adding such a requirement would also create more of a burden.  He noted the ordinance already provides for regular inspections during the course of construction, which give the City an opportunity to verify installation of green building materials and equipment.  For green building features not readily ascertainable by a visual inspection, he proposed adding a sentence in Paragraph B stating that, “During the course of construction and upon completion of the structure, the City may require the applicant to provide information showing that products, equipment, and materials have been used as specified in the green building documentation.”  With this addition, City Attorney Toppel recommended deleting Paragraph D, which requires a post-construction certification.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to adopt Ordinance No. 524 as amended. 

Alek Felstiner, Local 2, representing about 13,000 hotel, restaurant, laundry, food service, and airport workers in San Francisco and San Mateo County, expressed support for the green building ordinance.  He noted the ordinance may not have an immediate impact on union members, but it is the right thing to do and a good step for the environment, which benefits everyone in the long run.    

The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


C.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2007-37 setting Green Building Ordinance fees

CM Waldo noted that Resolution No. 2007-37 refers to a public hearing, and he asked for clarification of the procedural steps.  City Attorney Toppel stated that green building ordinance was noticed, but the fees may not have been.  He advised that if the charges are treated as development fees, a public hearing would be necessary, and the fees would go into effect in 60 days.

City Attorney Toppel recommended noticing a public hearing for the next meeting and adopting the fees at that time.

CM Conway pointed out the name of the mayor and date will need to be changed.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to continue this matter to the next regular business meeting.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


D.
Consider Adoption of Resolution No. 2007-39 granting a waiver from certain street improvement requirements for property at 8 Joy Avenue


City Attorney Toppel pointed out a correction to the agenda report.  He clarified that the City Council had not taken formal action on the property owner’s request, but had directed staff to come back with a proposed resolution and findings for the Council’s consideration.  

CM Waldo noted that Item A on the second page of the resolution indicates the applicant will be required to widen the roadway along “the frontage of the property,” and he asked for clarification.  City Attorney Toppel responded that “the property” refers to the frontage of applicant’s property.  He said this language was inserted at the request of the Planning Department.  CM Waldo proposed amending the resolution to indicate “frontage of the applicant’s property.”  Councilmembers approved this change.

CM Waldo asked who will bear responsibility for striping the street in the future; he noted that Item B only says the applicant will do the initial striping.  City Attorney Toppel said the City does not conduct maintenance on private streets.  CM Waldo recommended requiring a continuing obligation on the part of the applicant and proposed saying “shall install and maintain.”  He said the same correction should be made in Item C.

CM Conway noted that the fourth “whereas” clause of the resolution indicates that, “The principal means of access to the property be provided by a public street, and that the existing roadway be widened to 28 feet for its approximate length of 500 feet.”  He observed that this appears to contradict Item A on Page 2.  City Attorney Toppel explained that the recital in the resolution is what the code would have required, and the waiver recognizes that widening to that extent would not be feasible because of the drop-off on one side and the structure on the other.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to approve the waiver request as proposed.  

CM Conway said he was not inclined to approve the waiver request because it would set a bad precedent.

CM Waldo noted that adopting the resolution would limit the applicant’s lot to one unit instead of two, and it would improve the existing parking situation.  He supported approval for these reasons.

The motion was carried, 1 - 4 (CM Waldo in favor, all others opposed).

STAFF REPORTS


A.
City Manager’s Report on upcoming activities

City Manager Holstine noted the City Council’s first meeting in 2008 will be held on January 14.  He said the meeting will be a workshop session with representatives from the County and the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service and other guest speakers to discuss the history and future opportunities for the San Bruno Mountain Habitat Conservation Plan, as well as issues pertaining to the management of San Bruno Mountain.  

CM Bologoff indicated he would be unable to attend the January 14 meeting.  City Manager Holstine said the session will be taped, and he encouraged CM Bologoff to view the recording.

City Manager Holstine said the City Council will be having a meeting sometime in February to discuss the bi-annual budget and possible budget cuts in response to lower revenue projections.  He noted the State of California is declaring a fiscal emergency, and many other cities and counties will face long-term deficits.  He emphasized the need for careful planning with plenty of public input throughout the process.

City Manager Holstine suggested that interested people check the City’s blog each week for updates and background information.  He noted the City’s January newsletter will include more details on the City’s fiscal condition.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MATTERS


A.
Subcommittee Reports

Mayor Barnes advised that the City Council’s Liaison Committee with the Open Space and Ecology Committee met to discuss the possibility of an alternative economic analysis of the Baylands project.

CM Conway reported that CM Richardson was appointed chair of the Council of Cities.  Councilmembers congratulated CM Richardson.

B. Set joint meeting date with PB&R Commission

CM Waldo proposed starting the joint meeting at 7:30 p.m. rather than 7:00 p.m.

CM Bologoff noted that some commissioners’ terms will be expiring.  He suggested holding the joint meeting after new commissioners are appointed.  

Councilmembers decided to schedule a joint meeting for February 12, 2008, at 7:30 p.m.

Mayor Barnes proposed delaying the joint meeting if new commissioners have not been appointed by February 12, and other Councilmembers agreed.

C. Establish date for Council budget workshop

After some discussion, the Council scheduled a budget workshop for the morning of Sunday, January 13, 2008, from 8:00 a.m. to 10:00 a.m.


D.
Review Council Subcommittee List and make any necessary changes

Councilmembers proposed no changes to the subcommittees.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2
There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

CLOSED SESSION

There being no further business, the Council adjourned to closed session at 9:35 p.m. 

ADJOURNMENT

At the conclusion of the closed session at 9:38 p.m., the meeting was adjourned with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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